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MINUTES OF THE COLYTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 11TH FEBRUARY 2013 IN THE MORTIMER ROOM, TOWN HALL COLYTON

Present: Cllrs C Collier, B Collier, C Pady, J Hay, K Clifford, S Real, H West, A Parr, 

P Gibbins, I member of the press, 3 members of the public, Dist Cllr H Parr, Cty Cllr S Randall-Johnson (part of meeting) & L Berry (Clerk)
The Chairman, Cllr A Parr welcomed everyone to the meeting and asked that all stand for a minute as a mark of respect for Alan Davis who had sadly died since resigning. Alan had done a lot of work for the council in his time as councillor and will be a hard man to replace.

13/02/167   Receipt & Approval of apologies for absence – Cllr Smith (away), Cllr Mann (away). R Turner (work commitments)

13/02/168
Police Report by email


Colyton -   5 Crimes
This compares to 2 crimes last month and 1 crimes in January 2011 

· 4th – 7th Theft: The front and rear number plates – WG09 YOK were stolen from a car parked in Queen Street Colyton. (KN/13/12)
· 7th – 8th Theft: A quantity of pig feed was stolen from a farm off the A3052. (KN/13/16)
· 21st – 22nd Theft: A number plate RJ59 OOU was stolen from a vehicle parked at Colyford garage. (KN/13/23)
· 27th Assault: Domestic related incident. (KN/13/28)
· 31st Criminal Damage: Domestic related incident. (KN/13/33)
PC Speariett said “January saw an increase in crime compared to last month and the previous year but it continues to be below the long term average. We have seen two incidents where number plates have been stolen, quite often these are then placed onto a similar vehicle which is then used to commit crime. If you see either of the above registration numbers please bear it in mind that they may well be on the correct vehicle but we request that you observe as much details as you can and report it to the police.

Cllr A Parr also remarked that there had been lead stolen from the roof of the Grammar School and from another local building.
13/02/169
Public Question time (maximum 15 minutes)

Mr Mitchell commented on the chaos caused at the entrance to Govers Meadow whilst road works are continuing. There is only a two-way traffic control and with vehicles exiting Govers Meadow already compromised because of the parked cars on the side of the road the area is a hazard. There should be three-way control to ensure better, safe traffic flow. The Clerk will report it to Highways.

13/02/170         Approval of the minutes of the minutes of Parish Council Meetings held on 14th & 24th January. These were signed as being a true record of the meeting.

13/02/171       Matters arising from the Minutes

a) Date for Annual Parish Meeting & speaker confirmed as 24th April with Mike Locke as the speaker

b) Reply from Megan Elworthy re funding for music festival. She had prior engagements on the nights of the Council meetings so could not attend in public. The event is now rescheduled to Summer 2014, in order to find a decent venue and raise more money. She is planning bake sales, concerts and film evenings. She feels that it would benefit the youth of Colyton by giving them something to do in the summer, celebrate music, friendship & new cultures. The festival will also promote anti bullying. The Clerk will write to her and wish her success with her fund raising. And ask her to come back to us next year.
c)
Flooding from SWW Leat (Ridgeway) Lynsay McLean suggested two dates to meet with SWW and interested parties – 25th Feb or 1st March at 11am. Councillors agreed that the 25th February was the better date. The Clerk will pass this on and contact local landowners.
13/02/172
Report from County Councillor

The County Councillors had very little to report. She was grateful to the Clerk for the information and work being done to notify her and Highways on road concerns & problem affecting Colyton. 

Cllr Hay asked if there had been any progress made with the yellow lining in Sidmouth Road opposite Western Place? Ct Cllr Johnson stated that she was having problems getting the District to spend the money required – it was a difficult issue.

She went on to confirm that it is likely that the Police precept will be set at a 2% increase, the new commissioner (Mr Hogg) had only been in post one month and it would have been inappropriate to revise his budget process. 

She is endeavouring to keep the Fire Service precept to a 0% increase.

Cllr Real asked if the Council had been successful with it’s bid for money for the tractor shed? Cllr Randall-Johnson will look into it.

Cllr West thanked her on behalf of Colyford Memorial Hall for funding towards a digital projector,

13/02/173
Report from District Councillor.

Cllr Parr explained the recent Development Management Committee meeting, a report of that meeting is on the EDDC website. There was a lot of public at the meeting especially from the Fight for Feniton group. Planning appeals had been lost at Feniton & Ottery St Mary and EDDC are now bound to take these losses and the reasons for them into consideration when discussing future planning applications. Under Government legalisation Councils have to have enough land identified as being suitable for planning for the next five years. EDDC recognises this fact and is faced with looking at the National Planning Framework and Sustainable Development. It will necessitate looking at applications for development outside the built up boundaries if it meets certain criteria. All applications will be looked at and judged whether sustainable. The implication for us is the plans for the development outside Seaton in the green wedge.

Cllr West commented that he was at the meeting and the whole issue is of great concern. But are decisions being made that cannot be overruled?

Cllr Parr said that all items and concerns could still be raised at council meeting where the public can speak.

Cllr Real questioned the need for building outside the boundaries at Seaton and felt that it was difficult to understand that there isn’t enough land within Seaton for the next 5 years.

Dist Cllr Parr stated that it’s not Seaton but East Devon as a whole. The land around Exeter is a problem. The Government will be sending out inspectors all over the UK and looking at appeals and homing in on areas under dispute. They are tearing to shreds the figures that local authorities have put together to ensure that a 5-year housing land supply is met. It is the Governments desire to have more housing and kick start an economic recovery.

Cllr Andrew Parr encourages all councillors to think about this issue and urged as many as possible to write to our local MP

13/02/174
Report on Reece Strawbridge Centre – Nothing to report. It was decided and agreed to drop this item from the agenda.

13/02/175  Memorial Social Club – Discuss advice from solicitor and way forward.

Cllr Real said there had been no Committee meeting since the last Council Meeting. Cllr Parr had spoken to the solicitor and felt the discussion needed to be in committee.

Cllr S Real proposed that this matters be dealt with In Committee under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as amended by the Local Government Act 1972), the public, including the press be excluded from the meeting as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, i.e. financially sensitive matters. 

This was seconded by Cllr C Collier and agreed by all

13/02/176     
Highway Matters 

a) Queen St –  both the  Traffic Manager's Unit and the Programme Delivery Team's engineer were asked by Mike Brown for an explanation  - this was emailed to councillors.

b) There is a manhole cover just outside Bath House in Market Place which is pouring water – apparently it was attended to yesterday and hopefully the problem solved.

c) There is a meeting on Thursday 14th with Mike Brown. 

d) Cllr Hay reported that the road is slipping at Ridgeway into the field.

13/02/177
Report from Meetings Attended - NTR

13/02/178
Correspondence

a) Publications e-mailed to councillors – Intouch/RsN etc

b) Email from DALC – re their last meeting. Report attached from Northleigh PC asking for support in getting more action from DCC re excess water on road surface. Cllr Collier gave some background information on this and agreed that as a Council we should be supporting Northleigh. He commented that it was time we got back control of the lengthsman and felt more would be done if we had that control.

He reported that the County DALC Chair – Mr Ken Browse is now the National Chair and wished him well in his new role.

c) Email from Stephan Henagulph to Clerk re article in Pulmans View From newspaper – answered by clerk & reply copied to councillors.

d) DALC invitation to Chair plus 1 to enter draw for invitation to Buckingham Palace garden party in June.

e) Letter from Mr Lewis. Maypowers, Colyton re Fracking operations in East Devon, requesting Council views. Clerk will reply

f) Letter from Mary Thomas, Clerk of Shute Parish re Blind Lane (Umbourne – Watchcombe) Lack of maintenance on this closed lane is causing severe problems with flooding & stones washing down. She is requesting a site meeting to discuss action. (Unable to fund this through Parishes Together fund as Shute has already bid for funds with Dalwood. ROW officer looking at the problem.). Clerk will write and suggest a site meeting – Thursday 21st February – 11am Umborne Village Hall.

g) Update e-mail from Matt Walls re the Post Office - Liz
The closing dates was extended at the request of the applicants due to Christmas.  The purchase of the Wilkies store has not gone to the person who was hoping to get it so they have withdrawn. We now have one applicant in the process and I have asked them to try and push forward and I have offered any help they need. It is very frustrating I know but I am chasing them and I have explained that the Parish Council are very keen to get the PO open ASAP

h)   E mail passed on from Cllr H Parr re Dog Fouling campaign/Dogs Day  Out event. 

Posters & stencils to be applied in districts identified as  ‘Hot Spots’.

Dog  day out – 14th April – Phear Park Exmouth – free microchipping offered. Cllr Clifford suggested we approach Axminster and ask to ‘borrow’ their dog warden on one day per month and see if that would deter offenders. The Clerk will investigate.

i) Two members of the public have expressed an interest in the council vacancy – they will be told the election details.

j) Colyton Vicar, Hilary had written asking if the CPC would give permission for a Sunrise Vigil and Communion on Easter Day at the Picnic Site. Cllr B Collier proposed we grant permission, Cllr C Collier seconded the proposal and all agreed.

13/02/179
Finance

 Minutes of the meeting held Monday 28th January 2013  – Appendix R to be noted

a) Accounts to be approved for payment


	DD
	Talk Talk
	Broadband
	£12.25
	£3.06
	£15.31

	3228
	PGD Services
	Gardening
	
	
	£30

	3229
	Mike Hughes
	Part 2 payment for interpretation sign
	
	
	£375.00

	3230
	Signs Express Exeter
	Part 2 payment of printing interpretation board
	£160.80
	£32.16
	£192.96

	3231
	Haynes Hardware
	Goods
	£9.25
	£1.85
	£11.10

	3232
	SLC
	Membership renewal 
	
	
	£127

	3233
	Viking
	Toner/Pens/Planning Book
	46.77
	9.35
	56.12

	3234
	Cash
	Payment for Compressor & fittings from Axminster Power Tools
	83.43
	16.69
	100.12

	3235
	Viridor
	Container Exchange
	98.28
	19.64
	117.92


b) Platts memorial – Will there be a cost to adding the inscription to the rear of the memorial which has not yet been erected. Cllr B Collier proposed there be no charge, this was seconded by Cllr West and agreed by all.

c) Donation of  £25 to Mary McLean’s seat from the Colyton Guide Association (Total now £280). The request for donations was made at the Feofees Banquet last Friday. It was agreed to see what donation came in within the next month and that the Feoffess would make up any shortfall to purchase the bench.

13/02/180     Planning

Minutes of the meeting held Monday 28th January 2013 - Appendix  S to be noted

a  Planning Applications 

13/0183/FUL – Ship House, Swan Hill Rd, Colyford – Mr Dutton

Erection of small-scale domestic pv array on outbuilding

SUPPORTED – proposed by Cllr Hay and seconded by Cllr Gibbins – all agreed.

13/0196/FUL – Colyton Grammar School, Whitwell Lane – Mr Cook

Proposed alterations & extension to staff house  

OBJECT – it was felt that the proposed design for the extension to the building was not in keeping with the rest of the building .The council would like to see something with a ridge roof and more in harmony with the original building. Proposed by Cllr Parr. Seconded by Cllr Real and agreed by all

13/0095/FUL 5-12 Courtney Close, Colyton – Mrs Stock (Devon & Cornwall Housing Group).

Replace timber windows with UPVC replacements.

SUPPORTED – proposed by Cllr C Collier, seconded by Cllr Clifford and agreed by all.

*12/1989/OUT 3 South St, Colyton (Land to rear) – Mr Rose & Ms Holder

Revised drawings for construction of dwelling & parking area. (outline application – appearance, landscaping & scale reserved),

OBJECT. The council felt that the amended drawing had done nothing to address the concerns expressed in the original application. Whilst the building has been moved within the agreed boundary it is still an over development of a small site and not in keeping with the surroundings. Proposed by Cllr Real and seconded by Cllr Clifford and agreed by all.
13/0313/FUL 30 Burnards Field Rd, Colyton – Mr V Bromwich

Construction of single storey side extension and front porch (demolition of existing garage.) No plans received yet.

b   Planning Decisions

12/2379/FUL Crossways, Stafford Lane – Mr Surridge.

Installation of solar pv panel on garage roof – APPROVED

12/2332/RES Colcombe Abbey Farm, Colyton – Mr Voysey

Application for approval or reserved matters for agricultural workers dwelling – APPROVED

13/0082/AGR Colcombe Abbey Farm, Colyton – Mr Voysey – Roof over existing silage clamp & yard – APPROVED

12/2615/FUL Seaton Tramway, Station House, Station Rd, Colyton – J Nunn. Conservatory extension to existing building – APPROVED

12/2667/AGR Blamphayne Farmhouse, Northleigh, Colyton 

Construction of agricultural vehicle storage building - APPROVED

Cllr West commented on the lack of action at Merlins, Pear Tree Corner after the appeal was refused,

c   Planning Correspondence

a)Email from Planning East explaining why some pv installations need planning permission.

Ship House – listed building

Crossways – exceeded 200mm max height above the roof allowed under legislation.


b) Consultation document on Community Infrastructure Levy for comment.

13/02/181     
Amenities
a) Siting of the Interpretation Board. A location has been agreed and John will be asked to put it in place when time/weather allows.

b) Request from Cllr Hay re cremation plot for Sue. He requested starting a new row behind existing plots. All agreed.

13/02/181
Peace Memorial Playing Fields

a) Details of Treasurer – Mrs Maureen Clode. Cllr West proposed that the clerk writes to her explaining that as from the 1st April, all bills except the rates will be forwarded onto her for payment and the Council would like a six monthly financial statement from them. Cllr Parr seconded the proposal. All agreed.

13/02/182
Parish Council casual vacancy – petition of 10 signatories wishing an election received. Date of by election confirmed as 4th April. Nomination forms should be with the clerk or Monitoring Officer from 26th February, deadline for return will be 6th March. 

It was proposed by Cllr West and seconded by Cllr Gibbins that we ask for polling cards. All agreed
13/02/183
Land registration

Cllr West expressed his frustration on the lack of action. Having divided up the work that needed doing between councillors he felt there should be some action on this. Cllr Parr agreed  and encouraged individuals to take on their particular property and report back. The list will be resent and the item on the agenda for the next meeting.

13/02/184 
Casual Vacancy on DALC County Committee 2011 - 2915

CPC invited to submit nomination. Nominee will be required to submit a brief CV. Closing date 22nd Feb Cllr Collier felt that we as a region was very well represented on the DALC and hope that other areas would nominate somebody for the vacancy.
13/12/185
Matters to be taken into Committee – Colyton Social Club.



Dates of future meetings 

Finance & Planning – February 25th
Full Council Meeting - March 11th (Colyford Memorial Hall)

The meeting closed at 2035
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